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November 21, 2008

Alderman Lemar:

Thank you for passing along the complaints that you have received, and I have and will continue to review with the Director of Public Works, John Prokop, the complaints to assess: 1) whether our existing policies were adhered to by staff, and 2) whether our policies can be improved upon.

John and I both started in our current capacities in the middle of 2007, and undertook a thorough review of our street sweeping practices and policies last winter.  Our interest is to find the ideal balance between the goals of meeting clean water and safety standards that require us to clean the streets to a certain level, containing the cost of this operation to the taxpayers, and providing minimum inconvenience to our residents.

Prior to last winter, the practice was to rely primarily on posted metal signs to notify residents of street sweeping.  These signs tended to fade into the background of people's consciousness, however, and we had a high level of tows.  Off-sign parking bans were still necessary from time-to-time (like leaf season), and that added to the confusion.  In addition, operationally it is very difficult to adhere to such a fixed schedule - sweeping is a very weather dependent activity (so a week's worth of rain will cause significant problems), very staff intensive (so need to use staff to do a pot-hole filling push, bulk-trash pick-up effort, etc really requires more flexibility), and can vary in the need (sometimes you'll need to hit an area twice a month, sometimes you can skip a month).  We are now operating with about 115 people at DPW, compared with 155 eight years ago, and if things like vacations and sick days line up wrong, we also need flexibility to postpone operations like street sweeping so we can pick up the trash.

We decided to paper-post before all sweeping, while generally trying to adhere to the signs (at least until we have removed them, to prevent confusion).  This practice costs the City more [image: image2.jpg]NEW HAVEN T ALL HAPPENS HERE




money - in staff time to post and remove the signs, and in lost ticket revenue from tows.  At left is a chart showing 2007 street sweeping tows versus 2008 tows, with the only real variable being this changed practice (I didn't make a chart with Sept and Oct's data, but can dig it up if you're interested).  You'll see that there is a major drop-off in the number of vehicles we tow.  The other benefits are cleaner streets, and some cost saving by increased efficiency in deploying our staff (roughly covering the staff to post, but not covering the lost revenue from fewer tickets).  Despite this week’s complaints, we have had many, many fewer complaints this year than last and I judge towing 500-1000 fewer residents per month a success – though one that can always be improved upon.

The policy we have put in place is the posting must be up before 3:30pm the day before - so posting generally takes place either two afternoons before a sweep, or the morning before.  I cannot say that our crews are 100% compliant - they may miss a block or some other mistake - and when we have reason to believe that happened (generally through complaints that come in), we refund the costs.  It is critical for people to understand, however, that we need to maintain the ability to clear a street with one day's notice and by using our streets for personal parking use, the requirement is that the City maintains its right to access that area with notice the day before.  If residents are using City streets for parking, we will do all we can to increase awareness about parking bans but the ultimate responsibility falls on the residents to check every evening.

It is also worth noting that the police officers and parking enforcement officers (PEOs) who write the tickets (a ticket is required for the tow companies to tow the vehicle) are told to make sure a sign is clearly visible as they write the ticket.  Sometimes we will receive complaints that one individual’s car was towed but the sweepers just went around a vehicle up the street – that is not the City being arbitrary, that is the officers and/or PEOs using their judgment that a sign was not sufficiently visible for that other vehicle.

As you know from your work on the Finance Committee, street sweeping is not a "money maker" for the City.  The revenue from tickets and tows is minor compared to the cost, and as the changes last winter clearly illustrate, we will consider changes that reduce revenue and/or increase costs to the City if they make life a lot easier for our residents.  Other changes we are working on are:

· We have a "reverse 911" system that allows us to call residents in emergencies with recorded messages.  We are working with the vendor to be able to micro-target these calls so that we could call all the residents on the odd-side of a street, for instance, to notify them of street sweeping the next day.  We have an add-in feature on our website for residents who only have cell-phones (like myself) at: www.cityofnewhaven.com/EmergencyInfo/optinout.asp.

· I track street sweeping tows with data that is manually compiled.  We are implementing a new work-order system that will allow John Prokop and myself to have a much greater level of access to data.  Whereas now I get information by month on the number of tows - and can ask why the numbers increased, for instance - I will soon be able to get daily information, and information by route without pulling staff to compile this manually.  That way, if one route had a particularly high number of tows, John or I will be able to notice that and investigate why that was - perhaps the sign crew didn't do a good job.

Because of the complaints that you have forwarded to my attention, I will ask John to look at the data from this route and talk to his crews.  If we have reason to believe that something was done improperly, we can refund the costs.  I will also work with the Director to look into other matters, such as how we can avoid damaging young trees.

Very truly yours,

Rob Smuts

Chief Administrative Officer
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